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Mark’s Message 

 

John Archibald Wheeler obviously never worked at IUP.  Otherwise he would never 

have said ñtime is what prevents everything from happening at once.ò  We are only 

into the fourth week of the fall semester.  That is only one quarter of the way but cer-

tainly a lot more than one quarter of the work has found its way to my desk!  I am not 

the only one who feels this way; just about everyone I speak with ï faculty, staff, ad-

ministrator and even studentsðhas a full plate and not enough time to finish any-

thing, let alone everything.   Oh yeah, and we donôt get break until Thanksgiving!  

 

Rather than adding to your stress, I would like to share some of the good things going 

on at IUP.  If you have not heard, there is a joint effort between APSCUF and the Ad-

ministration (through the collaboration of the chairs of the University-Wide Promo-

tion, Tenure and Sabbatical committees and the IUP-IT services folks) to automate  



the application process for promotions, tenure, and sabbatical.  If all goes well (keeping fingers crossed), mul-

tiple hard copies of applications will disappear this year.  If you are planning to apply for promotion, tenure, or 

sabbatical this year, pay attention to future announcements. 

 

Another positive effort is the streamlining of the curriculum approval process.  If you have ever developed or 

revised a course or program, you know that it was labor-intensive and time-consuming.  Since the beginning of 

the summer, a group of faculty and administrators has been completely revising the process. You can see what 

they have done at the Academic Affairs home page, http://www.iup.edu/academicaffairs/   Check it out.  I 

hope you find it exciting. 

 

While budgets are never robust any more, we are operating with a balanced budget without the immediate 

threat of retrenchment or further major cuts, our enrollment appears to be reasonably stable, and we are work-

ing cooperatively to grow our way out of trouble.  A key element that makes this positive news is that we are 

working cooperatively.  I see faculty across departments and colleges collaborating on new programs and joint 

research; I see staff and faculty working together to enhance the student experience to increase retention; and I 

see administrators and faculty working together to find ways to stretch our resources and not fighting over 

those scarce resources.  I read the newspapers about what is going on at other universities within PaSSHE and 

from outside PaSSHE, and I am glad to be at IUP. 

 

We are a community that cares for each other.  Our Newer Faculty Committee and our Temporary Faculty 

Committee are gearing up to find new and better ways to help these faculty get the most of their IUP experi-

ence.  Our Student/Faculty Liaison Committee has identified more outreach programs to support student and 

faculty success.  Our Public Relations committee is putting together a massive campaign, ñthe Faces of 

APSCUF,ò through which we will showcase our colleagues up close and personal and is also working with 

students on a voter registration drive.  Our Gender Issues and Social Justice Committee is working to address 

social and gender issue concerns to improve working conditions and opportunities.  

So, while we are all busy, remember that the work you do matters!  Give yourselves a pat on the back now and 

then. Make sure you take some time to step back, step away from this place to rejuvenate, to refresh.  A friend 

of mine often reminds me that we will run out of time before we run out of work! 

In solidarity, 

 

Mark  

 

Mark Staszkiewicz 

September, October, & November 

Calendar of Events 

 

 

 
       September 

      4    Executive Committee  

     11   Representative Council 

18-20   Legislative Assembly 

     24   Meet & Discuss 

 

 

 

October 
      2   Executive Committee  

      9   Representative Council 

    22   Meet & Discuss 

 

 

 
       November 

       4    Election Day     

       6    Executive Committee 

     13    Representative Council 

     19    Meet & Discuss 

24-28    Thanksgiving Break 

http://www.iup.edu/academicaffairs/


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

APSCUF Wants You!  
By David Loomis, IUP-APSCUF Public Relations Chairperson 

 

Monday, Sept. 29 through Friday, Oct. 3, is Voter Registration Week, sponsored by Penn-

sylvania APSCUF. 

All 14 PaSSHE campuses are asked to help – to encourage – students to register to vote in 

the Nov. 4 midterm general election.  The deadline to register to vote is Oct. 6. 

Why students should vote was addressed in a Sept. 14 editorial in The New York Times: 

“In Ferguson, Mo., where only 12 percent of voters showed up in the last city election, the 

cost of nonparticipation was a City Council wholly unrepresentative of the town’s popu-

lation.” 

Registration tables already are up and registering voters on campus.  One table is inside 

the entrance to the Hadley Union Building fitness center.  Another will be inside the en-

trance to Stapleton Library. 

 

Hours will depend on volunteer availability.  If you can help, here are contacts for sched-

uling: 

 

Ý Political Science graduate student Christlynn Dornevil at c.a.dornevil@iup.edu 

 

Ý IUP APSCUF P.R. Committee chair Dave Loomis at doloomis@iup.edu 

 

Ý Or contact the IUP APSCUF Office Manager, Bonnie Jo Young, at  

     bjmarlin@iup.edu  

http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/31/us/getting-ferguson-majority-to-show-its-clout-at-polls.html
mailto:c.a.dornevil@iup.edu
mailto:doloomis@iup.edu


Thank you, Provost Moerland.   

I would like to begin by welcoming all of you to the start of another school year.  I especially want to welcome 

all the new members of the IUP community, and I want to thank the rest of you for taking the time to be here 

today. 

This is now my third opportunity as the IUP-APSCUF President to address the university community as we 

begin another school year. More amazing is that this is my 34th academic year opening!  The truth is that I am 

still excited and nervous as we begin again.  I told my wife that I was worried about boring everyone with a 

long speech this morning. She encouraged me when she said I didnôt need a long speech to do that. So, once 

again, Lauraðthanks for your encouragement. 

As I have said many times, I love the start of a new year; although I still mourn the loss of the summer, I love 

seeing new and returning students  along with their nervous parents who entrust their precious children to  us.  

This feeling of pride I have in IUP is matched only by that I feel at our commencement ceremonies  where 

these now graduating children walk across the stage in front of their proud parents.  It is these two bookend 

events that for over 30 years have made this more than a job.  And it is each of usðfaculty, staff, administra-

tors, trustees, and community membersðthat make the period between these bookends so meaningful.  I hope 

no one ever doubts that student success is the result of all members of the university working together, in part-

nership and in collaboration, and it is that cooperation that makes IUP such a special place.   

On a more somber note, we begin 2014-15 with another year of flat funding to the State System and, with revi-

sions to the funding formula, state support to IUP may be actually reduced.  That means that PaSSHE and, of 

course, IUP, is operating on the 20% cut in state appropriation several years ago and flat funding since. 

On top of the budget, we continue to face public skepticism about the value of education, the amount of debt 

students accrue to acquire that education, the cost effectiveness of how we do business, the documentation that 

we are achieving our stated goals, and a host of other calls for accountability.  

As recently as this week, a new report came out from the American Council of Trustees and Alumni entitled, 

ñGovernance for a New Era:  A Blueprint for Higher Education Trustees.ò  One of the authors is Chancellor 

Frank Brogan, along with current and past presidents, provosts, trustees, politicians (including senators, con-

gressmen and governors) and faculty.  In all, over 20 very influential people.  The report begins with the fol-

lowing: 

 ñAlmost every day brings a succession of news stories, editorials, and reports critical of higher educat

 ion.  American colleges and universities that were regularly called óthe envy of the worldô now draw 

 withering admonitions from the White House and numerous others for their high costs and declining 

 quality.  President Obama has declared that he will institute a federal rating system for higher education 

 with significant financial consequences.ò  

It goes on to state that a recent survey ñ(S)hows that a majority of Americans believe taxpayers and families 

are not getting value for their investment.ò 

President Obamaôs report card rates each college on the percentage of students receiving Pell grants; average 

tuition, scholarships, and loan debt; graduation and transfer rates, graduate earnings; and advanced degrees of 

college graduates. When you go to the Federal Department of Education website and find IUP on the report, 

card, you will find how we compare with other universities.  The report card ends with the following state-

ment: 

2014 Convocation Opening Comments  

By President Mark Staszkiewicz 



ñThe U.S. Department of Education is working to provide information about the average earnings of former 

undergraduate students at Indiana University of Pennsylvania-Main Campus who borrowed federal student 

loans. In the meantime, ask Indiana University of Pennsylvania-Main Campus to tell you about how many of 

its graduates get jobs, what kinds of jobs they get, and how much those graduates typically earn.ò 

Notice that it does not ask what students learn ï though, Iôm not sure we are always prepared to answer that 

question if we were to be asked, beyond anecdotal stories of individual student success.  

Too often we have seen, ostensibly in the name of accountability but all too often in the face of budget cuts, 

the reduction of our efforts into units of productivity that can be easily measured.  It is as if the quest for the 

Holy Grail has been reduced to finding the largest number of student credit hours per faculty workload hour or 

that it is something that can be measured and quantified and compared across the fourteen campuses of 

PaSSHE.   I agree with Albert Einstein who said, "Not everything that can be counted counts, and not every-

thing that counts can be counted.ò With portions of our funding coming from performance indicators and with 

increased public scrutiny over how we expend public dollars, it becomes too easy for accountability measures 

to rely on what CAN be counted and not necessarily on the things that SHOULD be counted but are more dif-

ficult to quantify.  That should give us a renewed sense of why it is important to look seriously at the student 

outcome measures we believe are essential and which we expect our students to achieve. 

I give you this negative context not to frighten but rather, to challenge and inspire. As you know, some of our 

sister institutions in PaSSHE are really struggling.  You may have heard that five of them have already issued 

letters of potential retrenchment again this coming year, on top of the retrenchments that took place last year. 

There may still be more.  Morale on those campuses is at an all-time low.  Let us recognize that this is not the 

case here and look at why. 

Yes, we have survived, and, thanks to the hard work of everyone here, we are hoping to grow our way out of 

the current budget shortfall.  We have recognized that you cannot keep shrinking your way out of this problem.  

As Vivian Greene said, "Life isn't about waiting for the storm to pass; it's about learning to dance in the rain."   

While Iôm not sure about seeing some folks dance (Iôm looking at you, Dave LaPorte), I do think it is a chance 

to work from our relative position of strength to deal with our challenges. 

To do this, we have three options.  One, we can approach this individually.  Those of us with enough seniority 

or who are close enough to retirement can sit back and take our chances that others will go first.  Two, we can 

revert back to our silos and compete against each other for scarce resources.  Or three, we can work together, 

cooperatively, to find a way to use this current moment of challenge/crisis as a platform upon which to build a 

stronger university. 

We have to learn to work more efficiently and to move more quickly.  Toward that end, there are a number of 

collaborative initiatives that began last year and during the summer that we desperately need to make progress 

on this fall. Among these are: 

1. An effort to streamline the curriculum approval process and to automate as much of it as possible so 

that new courses and programs or revisions to existing courses and programs can be developed and im-

plemented with less hassle and less time You will all soon be hearing a great deal about this, and I hope 

you are as excited about it as we are.  

2. Automation of the promotion, tenure, sabbatical procedures.  Since we expect faculty to keep doing 

more with less, at least we can simplify these most important activities to reduce the time and effort of 

putting these proposals together. 

3. Revision of the Student Evaluation Instrument to reflect the teaching roles we fill and to provide more 

useful information for the improvement of teaching. 

4. Development of a student database and reporting system to help identify students in jeopardy of not 

succeeding so that we can intervene earlier and improve retention and graduation rates.  



These are some of the efforts underway, and I admit, up front, that some will be controversial.  Nonetheless, 

we need to work together to address the issues of controversy and get beyond them so that we position our-

selves for the future. 

Clearly, we are all here for the students, and we will only succeed if we cooperate.  I believe we can cooperate.  

I believe we MUST cooperate.  As Perry Buffington points out, ñIf in fact competition brings out the óbeastô in 

us, then research demonstrates that cooperation surely brings out the óbestó in us.   This finding has been held 

in virtually every occupation, skill, or behavior tested. For instance, scientists who consider themselves coop-

erative tend to have more published articles than their competitive colleagues.  Cooperative businesspeople 

have higher salaries.  From elementary grades to college, cooperative students have higher grade point aver-

ages.  Personnel directors who work together have fewer job vacancies to fill.  And, not surprisingly, coopera-

tion increases creativity.ò 

Speaking of creativity, letôs take a play out of Walt Disneyôs playbook. He said, "It's kind of fun to do the im-

possible."  Yes, we can do the impossible. 

Before I sit down, Iôd like to remind the faculty members that there are issues we should discuss as a group, 

but this is not the forum for us to do that.  We have a general APSCUF meeting at 11:00 today in Keith 130. I 

hope you will be able to join us. 

Now, letôs help each student achieve his or her potential. That we know from experience is what we do best. 

Thanks. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Are You a Full Union Member? 
 

APSCUF full members pay union dues equal to 1.15% of their salary.  

Fair share contributors are required to pay 90% of this 1.15%.  However, 

on paycheck stubs, the fee is simply listed as ñAPSCUF DUEò for 

APSCUF and fair share contributors alike.  The bottom line: just because 

it says ñAPSCUF DUEò on your paycheck, it does not mean that you are 

a union member.  Contact Bonnie Jo Young at ext. 7-3021 or via email at 

bjmarlin@iup.edu to ensure that you are a union member. 



Move -In Day 2014 at IUP  
Article & Photographs by David Loomis  

IUP -APSCUF Public Relations Chairperson  

IUP APSCUFôs story of Move-In Day, Aug. 23, 2014, can be told by the numbers: 

 

§  25: the approximate number of IUP faculty members who volunteered, plus family members (ages 9 

months to 12 years) and friends 

§ 1,800: the number of 12-ounce bottles of chilled water given to incoming students and their family mem-

bers 

§ 7: the number of hours during which IUP-APSCUF members assisted students and families during Move- 

In Day (7 a.m.-2 p.m.) 

§ 0: the number of inches of precipitation recorded for zip code 15701 on Aug. 23 (according to 

Weather.com) 

 

Untallied are the numbers of APSCUF T-shirts and ponchos distributed to volunteers and the candy, ballpoint 

pens, and carabiners given to students and family members. 

 

It all added up to a pleasant and successful goodwill effort by the faculty union to benefit students and their 

loved ones, according to event organizers Julia Greenawalt, a nursing professor and chair of IUP-APSCUFôs  

student-faculty liaison committee, and Mark Staszkiewicz, an educational and school psychology professor 

and campus chapter president. 

 

In an Aug. 25 thank-you letter, Greenawalt and Staszkiewicz wrote: ñWe are confident many of the parents are 

feeling comfortable that they have left their precious children in good hands. We hope to show them at future 

events, like Homecoming and Parents/Family week-end, that they did in fact make a ógoodô decision in sup-

porting their child to come to IUP.ò 

 

They also thanked Move-In Day partners Aramark, which supplied the chilled water, and the Reserve Officersô 

Training Corps program, which loaned a golf cart for resupply of volunteersô outposts at residential suites 

campus-wide. 

 

Right:  Dr. Julia 

Greenawalt, 

Nursing & Allied 

Health Profes-

sions, hands out 

goodies to stu-

dents & families 

under the watch-

ful eye of a cam-

pus police offi-

cer. 



Move -In Day 2014 at IUP  

(additional event photographs)  

Above:  IUP Basketball players and “JV” cheer-

leaders also volunteered. 

Right:  Dr. Anne 

Kondo, Chemistry, 

offers some encour-

agement during 

move-in day. 

Above:  Dr. May George, Professional 

Studies in Education, & Dr. Channa 

Navaratna, Mathematics, provide wel-

come bottles of water to this parent. 

Right:  Dr. J.B. 

Smith, Kinesiology, 

Health & Sport 

Science, Dr. 

Ramesh Soni, Man-

agement, & Dr. P. 

Michael Kosicek, 

Management, dis-

cuss strategy at 

move-in day. 

Left:  Dr. David 

Piper, Employment 

& Labor Relations, 

explains to students 

that not too many 

things are free in 

this world, but to-

day, pens, candy & 

water are free. 

Right:  Dr. David 

Chambers, Politi-

cal Science, pro-

vides cold water 

to an exhausted 

student. 



 IUPôs Center for Teaching Excellence held New Faculty Orientation for 57 new faculty members from 

Monday, August 18th to Wednesday, August 20th.  All attendees were provided a wealth of information from a 

variety of sources including IUP faculty and IUP managers as well as members of the Indiana Community in-

cluding George Hood, Indiana Mayor; Sean Howard, Downtown Indiana Director; Denise Liggett, Tourist Bu-

reau Executive Director; and James Struzzi I, President of the Indiana County Chamber of Commerce.  IUP 

President Michael Driscoll held a luncheon reception for all new faculty on Monday, August 18th, where he 

offered them a warm welcome to IUP.  Tuesday, August 19th, was a day of presentations for only tenure-track 

faculty, focusing on tenure, promotion, research, university governance, and a luncheon was hosted by Provost 

Timothy Moerland.  The orientation sessions on Wednesday, August 20th, featured an overview of technology 

at IUP followed by the choice of attendance at many workshops held as part of ñ7th College Technology Dayò 

New Faculty Orientation 2014 
By Dr. Stephanie Taylor-Davis 

Center for Teaching Excellence 

Above (from left to right):  Dr. Michael Tyree, Dr. David Janet-

ski, Dr. Tim Mack, Dr. Rachelle Bouchat, Dr. Pablo Mendoza  

(Lisa McCann photo) 

Right (from left to right):  Ms. 

Jake DeCarlo, Dr. Mark Cor-

reia, Dr. John Kilmarx, Dr. R. 

Scott Moore, Dr. Jennifer 

Gossett, Dr. Heather Powers, 

Dr. Timothy Moerland 

(Lisa McCann photo) 



ICCAP Shows Appreciation for APSCUF 

Faculty Union Support 

 
Article & Photographs by David Loomis 

IUP-APSCUF Public Relations Chairperson 

INDIANA ïThe Indiana County Community Action Program last week presented a certificate of appreciation 

to Indiana University of Pennsylvaniaôs faculty union for its ongoing support. 

 

Since the Association of Pennsylvania State College and University Faculties (APSCUF) began contributing to 

the ICCAP program in 2011, the IUP faculty members and coaches ï and their affiliated retiree members of 

APSCURF -- have donated more than $6,000 to the programôs Power Pack initiative to serve needy school 

children countywide who are identified by school nurses as hungry. 

 

On Sept. 5, ICCAP presented APSCUF a July 24 certificate of appreciation for the unionôs ñcontinued support 

and commitment to Indiana County Community Action Program Inc. and the Indiana County residents we 

serve.ò 

 

IUP union chapter President Mark Staszkiewicz expressed thanks for the recognition and said the APSCUF-

ICCAP partnership was a good fit with the unionôs overall mission. 

 

"What is important to the current and retired faculty and coaches of IUP is public education, whether higher 

education or in the K-12 setting,ò Staszkiewicz said. ñOur faculty and coaches are pleased to help local stu-

dents achieve their goals of a quality education. And as a community we are proud to partner with ICCAP in 

such an important program."  

 

The unionôs annual fundraising effort resumes this fall as the ICCAP program expands to meet growing public

-school needs. For the first time since the Power Pack programôs startup in 2009, it will extend to every ele-

mentary school in the county, according to Jesse Miller, ICCAP director of food programs. The expansion has 

occurred as local budgets to support ICCAPôs community-services have been cut. 

Left:  Certificate given to IUP-APSCUF which is 

currently hanging in the IUP-APSCUF Office in 

101 Keith Hall. 



 

Gender Issues & Social Justice Report 

Submitted by Judith Villa, Co-Chairperson 

 

Our big new is that we have many energetic, enthusiastic new members, all of whom are currently committed 

to changing what is perceived to be a less-than-positive campus climate for LGBT people. We are meeting 

later this week to revise the Committeeôs goals and mission statement and to plan LGBT-centered events. 

More on this next month. 

Additionally, Co-Chair Melissa Swauger and I attended a State APSCUF-sponsored workshop focused on Re-

cruiting and Retaining Diverse Faculty, on September 5, 2014, in State College,. The five-hour workshop was 

facilitated by Dr. Veronica Watson, Dr. Melanie Hilderbrandt, Dr. Pablo Mendoza, and Dr. Mark Stasz-

kiewicz , all from various departments at IUP. This workshop was a result of Dr. Watsonôs attendance at a 

conference in Arizona last fall, in addition to a conference she and Dr. Hildebrandt attended at Oregon State 

University this summer, both of which focused on Recruiting and Retaining Diverse Faculty. 

The Recruiting and Retaining Diverse Faculty workshop was a wonderful success. We came away with plans 

to do scaled-down trainings with various hiring committees at IUP, and we were given a packet of excellent 

resource materials; we plan to get the various articles and other resources up shortly on our web page (through 

the State APSCUF website). 

One of the most valuable resources we learned about was the Higher Education Recruitment Consortium 

(HERC), of which PASSHE is a member. HERC is a site where all fourteen PASSHE schools can advertise 

jobs at no charge. The interactive website is accessed by a wide variety of job candidates, making it more 

likely that job postings will reach diverse candidates. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Judith Villa 

 

 

HAVE YOU MOVED? 
  

IUP-APSCUF strives to maintain current home addresses for all 

of our members.  If you have moved in the past year, please be 

sure to inform us of your new home address.  Reporting your 

new home address to Human Resources does not guarantee that 

we have received this information.  Please contact our office to-

day to make sure we have your correct home address.   



We would like to welcome the following new APSCUF 

members. 

Accounting 

Dr. Suneel Maheshwari  

Dr. Veronica Paz 

 

Anthropology 

Lara Homsey-Messer 

Dr. Victoria Phaneuf 

 

Art 

Ms. Sharon Massey 

Dr. Marissa Sweeny 

 

Biology 

Dr. David Janetski 

Dr. Michael Tyree 

 

Center for Career &  

Technical  

Personnel Preparation 

Ms. Lois Richards 

 

Chemistry 

Dr. Sudipta Majumdar 

 

Communications Media 

Mr. Oscar Guerra 

Dr. Erin Kleinman 

 

Counseling 

Ms. Serey Bright 

 

Criminology 

Ms. Chivon Fitch 

Ms. Sadie Mummert 

Mr. Zavin Nazaretian 

 

Culinary Arts 

Mr. Jeffrey Santicola 

 

Developmental Studies 

Dr. Kristen Lawson 

 

Employment & Labor  

Relations 

Dr. Deborah Clawson 

 

English 

Mr. Brad Baumgartner 

Dr. Oriana Gatta 

Ms. Rachel Griffo 

Ms. Amanda Lagoe 

Ms. Julie Pavlick 

Ms. Rachael Warmington 

Mr. Robert Welch 

Dr. Carolyn Wisniewski 

 

Food & Nutrition 

Dr. Pao Ying Hsiao 

 
(continued on next page) 



Geoscience 

Mr. Gregory Mount 

 

History 

Ms. Erin Conlin 

 

H.D.E.S. 

Dr. Kalani Palmer 

 

Library 

Ms. Casey Sirochman 

 

Kinesiology, Health & Sport 

Science 

Ms. Jamie Gilbert 

Dr. Kristi Storti 

 

Management 

Dr. Kenneth Bohl 

 

Mathematics 

Dr. Rachelle Bouchat 

Mr. Yongtao Cao 

Ms. Amanda Faust 

 

Music 

Dr. Daniel Abrahams 

Ms. Rosemary Brumbelow 

Ms. Heidi Lucas 

 

Philosophy 

Dr. Brian Besong 

 

 

Political Science 

Ms. Rachel Sternfeld 

 

Professional Studies in  

Education 

Dr. Tonya Chacón 

Dr. May George 

Ms. Erin Snyder 

 

Psychology 

Ms. Cristina Reitz-Krueger  

 

Religious Studies 

Dr. Trisha Goulet 

 

Theater & Dance 

Ms. Nancy Pipkin-Hutchinson 

 

Coaches 

Mr. Christopher Villa 



IUP Faculty Professional  

Development Committee 
By Lynanne Black, IUP-FPDC & Statewide FPDC Member 

 

 

 The Statewide Faculty Professional Development Council 

(FPDC) was established in 1985 with ambitions ñto encourage 

continuous attention to the professional growth and development 

of System faculty as teaching scholars.ò  This organization exists 

as a result of a Board of Governorôs Policy and the Collective 

Bargaining Agreement, Article 44.   The IUP-FPDC membership 

includes faculty from each college, the library, the Center for 

Teaching Excellence (CTE), student affairs, and administration.   

A faculty member chairs the organization, and the local commit-

tee meets regularly. 

 

 For the FPDC Annual Grants Program, there is available 

funding through Article 44.  Submission for funding is limited to 

16 proposals per university in PASSHE.  The IUP-FPDC con-

ducts on-campus proposal reviews first and then moves to a statewide review where funds are awarded.  Fac-

ulty may apply for up to $10,000, and the categories for submission for the FPDC Annual Grants Program are 

1) faculty research, 2) joint faculty-student research, 3) joint faculty-student public service, 4) creative and per-

forming arts, and 5) individual career enhancement in off-site settings.  The Request for Proposals (RFP) for 

the Annual Grants Program is generally available in mid-to-late October with a local deadline for application 

of late December.  The IUP-FPDC conducts their review and meets to discuss and rank the proposals from mid

-to-late January.  Decisions and feedback are sent to the applicants shortly after the committee meetings, and 

final submissions are due at the beginning of February.  Once revisions have been made, the FPDC Chair and 

the IUP President sign the proposals, which are then submitted to the State FPDC in mid-February via the Re-

search Institute (RI). 

 

 A second Annual Grants Program available through the State FPDC, Programs and Activities Related 

to Innovation in Teaching and Improvement of Student Learning Outcomes, is also funded through the Collec-

tive Bargaining Agreement.  For this program, two proposals from each PASSHE university may be submitted 

to the State FPDC for consideration, and faculty may request up to $10,000.  The goal of this grant program is 

to provide professional development for gaining expertise in innovative methods of teaching that improve stu-

dent learning outcomes.  This is an opportunity to develop skills in evidenced-based methods of teaching and 

learning, as well as utilizing instructional materials and methods that have a convincing research base regard-

ing their effectiveness.  The Request for Proposals (RFP) for this second Annual Grants Program is generally 

available in late November to the beginning of December.  The local deadline for application is late January.  

The IUP-FPDC conducts their review and meets to discuss and rank the proposals from late January to mid-

February.  Decisions and feedback are sent to the applicants shortly after the committee meeting, and final sub-

missions are due at the end of February.  Once revisions have been made, the FPDC Chair and the IUP Presi-

dent sign the proposals, which are then submitted to the State FPDC in mid-March via the Research Institute 

(RI). 

 



FACULTY PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
Membership 2014-2015 AY 

 
The Faculty Professional Development Committee shall consist of twelve regular 
members and one select ex-officio member as follows: 

1. Six college representatives (one from each college) 
2. One faculty member from the Library 
3. One faculty member from the Division of Student Affairs 
4. Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 
5. Two administrators 
6. The administrative representative to the State FPDC 
7. Director of the Center for Teaching Excellence, ex-officio 

Of the eight faculty representatives, one is appointed by APSCUF to serve as the 
faculty liaison to the State FPDC. 
 
Term 2012-2015 
 Business and Information Technology       Pankaj Pankaj 

Division of Student Affairs         Todd Van Wieren 
 
Term 2013-2016 

Education and Educational Technology       Lynanne Black1 
Health and Human Services        Rita Johnson 

 Library           Christopher Clouser 
 

Term 2014-2017 
Fine Arts           Linda Jennings 
Humanities and Social Sciences        David Yerger  
Natural Sciences and Mathematics       Jana Villemain 
 

Term 2014-2017            
Administration                     Dolores Brzycki  
            

Ongoing 
 Provost Representative         Lynnan Mocek 
  
Term established by virtue of position held: 
 Faculty Representative to the State FPDC         Lynanne Black 
 
Ex-Officio Member: 
 Director of the Center for Teaching Excellence      Stephanie Taylor-Davis 
      

                                         
1 APSCUF Representative to the State FPDC 



Members’ Forum Section on the 

State APSCUF Website 
 

 Do you have a username and a password to access the 

Members’ Forum Site?  

If not, read this! 

 

Don’t rely on rumor or hearsay!  Go straight to the source. 

 
In order to access the information on this site (as well as to post messages on the various 

message boards), members will need to log on to the Membersô Forum site and self-

register.  Registration will only take a moment.  Members can simply click on the 

ñregisterò button in the Membersô Forum site, agree to the terms, and then complete the 

registration information.  Please note that when you re-register for the APSCUF 

Membersô Forum site, you will need to complete the ñnameò fields provided on the 

registration page.  State APSCUF cannot register you without your name.    

 

Should a member leave the State System or be transferred to a managerial position, that 

member will no longer have access to the Membersô Forum site. 

 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Bonnie Jo Young at 

bjmarlin@iup.edu or X7-3021. 

 

  

 

mailto:bjmarlin@iup.edu


IUP-APSCUF LOCAL OFFICERS 
 

President:     Mark Staszkiewicz  73787 

Vice-President:    Ramesh Soni   77786 

Secretary:     Jean Nienkamp   73967 

Treasurer:     David Stein     72450 

Past President:     

 

IUP-APSCUF COMMITTEE CHAIRPERSONS 
 

CAP:     Sarah Wheeler   72683 

Curriculum:    Matthew Baumer  75646 

      Gail Sechrist   72250 

F.E.A.R.:    John Mills    74520  

Gender Issues &   Judith Villa (co-chair)  75517  

   Social Justice:   Melissa Swauger (co-chair) 70158 

Grievance:    David Chambers  72776 

Health & Welfare:   Danhua Wang   72729 

Labor Relations:   John Sitton   72291 

Legislative:    J.B. Smith    72475 

Meet-and-Discuss:   John Lowery   74535 

Membership:    John Marsden   72261 

Negotiations    Mark Staszkiewicz  73787 

Newer Faculty:   Jonathon Cooper  72720 

Newsletter Editor:   Laurel Black   75518 

Nominations & Elections: Daniel Radelet   74768 

Public Relations:   David Loomis   74411 

Retirement:    Joette Wisnieski   75912 

Rules & Bylaws:   Lawrence Kupchella  72363 

Student/Faculty Liaison:  Julia Greenawalt  73256 

Temporary Faculty:   Heide Witthöft    72320 



Delegates to Legislative Assembly  Alternates to Legislative Assembly 
 Term ends 5-31-2016     Alternates for 2014-2015 

  Mark Staszkiewicz     Kenneth Sherwood 

  Ramesh Soni      Yong Colen    

  Term ends 8-31-2015      Joette Wisnieski  

  David Chambers        Christina Silva 

  Susan Drummond     Mary Logan Hastings 

  John Marsden      Mark Twiest 

  Sarah Wheeler      Soundararajan Ezekiel 

  Devki Talwar      P. Michael Kosicek 

  Mark Palumbo*      Linda Jennings 

  Michele Papakie     Erika Frenzel 

 Term ends 8-31-2016      Terrence Fries 

  Robert Mutchnick     Irene Kabala 

  Judith Villa      David Smith 

  J.B. Smith       

  Mary Beth Leidman 

   Heide Witthöft  

*Denotes status pending. 

CURRICULUM COMMITTEES 

University-Wide Undergraduate Curriculum Committee 

 Term ends 2015 

  Justin Fair   Chemistry 

  Julia Greenawalt   Nursing & Allied Health Professions 

  Wanda Minnick   Safety Sciences 

  Nurhaya Muchtar   Communications Media 

  Christine Clewell   Music 

  Kim Seung   Accounting 

  Gail Sechrist   Geography & Regional Planning Co-Chair 

 Term ends 2016 

  Jason Killam   Foreign Languages 

  John Lewis   Criminology 

  Mavis Pararai   Mathematics 

  Ronald Freda   Physics 

  Sharon Deckert   English 

  Theresa McDevitt  Libraries 

   

University-Wide Graduate Committee 

 Term ends 2015 
  Azad Ali   Technology Support & Training 

  Bitna Kim   Criminology 

  Yu-Ju Kuo   Mathematics 

  Mark Palumbo*   Psychology 

  David Piper   Employment & Labor Relations 

  Marjorie Zambrano-Paff  Foreign Languages 

  Matthew Baumer   Music Co-Chair 

 Term ends 2016 

  DeAnna Laverick   Professional Studies in Education 

  Ivan Fortushniak   Art 

  Joann Janosko   Libraries 

  Michael T. Williamson  English 

  Muhammad Numan  Physics 

  Nashat Zuraikat   Nursing & Allied Health Professions 

  Scott Moore   History 

*Denotes status pending. 



UNIVERSITY-WIDE COMMITTEES 

 

Promotion 

 Term ends 7-31-2015 

  Heather Powers   English  Chair 

  Kelli Paquette   Professional Studies in Education 

  Jon C. Lewis   Geoscience 

  John Mueller   Student Affairs in Higher Education 

  Soundararajan Ezekiel  Computer Science 

 Term ends 7-31-2016 

  Susan Drummond  Library 

  Sally McCombie  Human Development & Environmental Studies 

  Jason Worzbyt   Music 

  Soo Chun Lu   History 

  Theresa Gropelli  Nursing & Allied Health Professions 

 Term ends 7-31-2017 

  J.B. Smith   Health & Physical Education 

  Dana Hysock Witham  Sociology 

  Yong Colen   Mathematics 

  Joette Wisnieski  Management 

  Shijuan Liu   Foreign Languages 

 

Sabbatical 
 Term ends 5-31-2015 

  Mary Beth Leidman  Communications Media 

  John Sitton   Political Science 

  Timothy Runge   Educational & School Psychology Chair 

 Term ends 5-31-2016 

  Gregory Wisloski  Mathematics 

  Laurie Roehrich   Psychology 

  David Lorenzi   Health & Physical Education 

 Term ends 5-31-2017 

  Crystal Machado  Professional Studies in Education 

  Diane Shinberg   Sociology 

  David Martynuik  Music 

 

Tenure 

 Term ends 5-31-2015 

  Jennifer Gossett   Criminology  Chair 

  Holly Branthoover  Counseling 

  Edith West   Nursing & Allied Health Professions 

 Term ends 5-31-2016 

  Valerie Helterbran  Professional Studies in Education 

  Robert Sechrist   Geography & Regional Planning 

  Janice Baker   Special Education & Clinical Services 

 Term ends 5-31-2017 

  Judith Villa   English 

  Gregory Wisloski  Mathematics 

  Sarah Brown   Human Development & Environmental Studies 


